HOSPITAL DISTRICT URBAN DESIGN FORUM MEETING MINUTES
Kaiser Building

2045 Franklin Street, Denver, CO

Tuesday, January 31, 2012
5:30pm

In attendance were:
Charles O. Brantigan (at large), Al Davis (St Joseph), Craig Supplee (Enterprise Hill), Bob Nogueira (Kaiser), Craig Demmon (Uptown Neighborhood Watch), Gary Branch (PSL), Michael Henry (CHUN), Albus Brooks (City Council),  Paul Benington (San Rafael), Jep Seman (SCLHS), Pam Whitaker (Ronald McDonald), John Ahlenius (Avenue Lofts), John Nap (Perkins and Will), Stephanie Shearer (Uptown on the Hill), Zach Zaslow (Childrens), Heidi Baskfield (Childrens) and at least 2 more from Childrens who did not sign in and a representative of the Colorado Coalition for the Homeless who didn’t sign in, and possibly others.
The meeting was called to order at 5:30pm. The minutes of the last meeting were read and approved as written.
Presbyterian St Luke’s Report (Nap, Branch)

Plans for the new NICU were presented and the drawings are incorporated into the minutes. This project involves adding a new floor to the existing Rocky Mountain Hospital for Children. The external appearance will be similar to the floors below the addition and there will be no penetration of the View Plane Ordinance.
St Joseph Hospital Report (Davis)

Davis reviewed the progress so far. The street grid and utilities are pretty much taken care of over the past 8 months. There is significant digging as caissons and foundation work are being completed as fast as possible. This work has caused some conflict with neighbors, but rerouting has been accomplished. There is a staging area off campus so that trucks are called in from the staging area as needed instead of idling on site. It is estimated that there will be a truck every 8-10 minutes while excavation is going on and the same truck volume while concrete is being poured. This will go on for another 12 months or so. It is estimated that the superstructure will be in place in a year and most of the work will move inside the structure. The question was asked about damage to streets caused by this heavy truck traffic. It is presumed that this is covered by the “use tax” imposed by the city.
Enterprise Hill Report (Supplee)
Supplee reports he has met with the Curtis Park neighborhood which shares Enterprise Hill’s concern about the concentration issue. He has met with Councilman Brooks. A letter has been sent to CHAFA reminding it of the undue concentration provisions of the law and promising to file suit if the Stout Street Clinic project is funded. The CCH representative notes that there is a difference of opinion and it might need to be settled in the courts.
The Salvation Army is planning to double the size of its homeless facility but not increase the number of beds. This increased size is required to get programs for drug and alcohol rehab for people failing more conventional treatments out of the basement. This project is being watched with mixed feelings. Apparently the facility’s basement is not a nice place.
Landmark Designations (Henry)
1800 Gilpin: About three weeks ago there was a walk thru of the property by CHUN, Historic Denver and a potential developer. The conclusion was reached that there was no practical adaptive reuse. Although the landmark designation application has been completed it will not be filed. PSL agrees to document the building and to honor its heritage in the new project and to design its new building to fit into the neighborhood. Plans are to be reviewed by the Urban Design Forum.

Cathedral properties (Convent and Gym). There will be an open house on 21 February from 3-7 pm sponsored by the Cathedral and CHUN for those interested and hopefully interested developers looking for an adaptive reuse of these buildings.
Hospital Guide Signs

This is an issue that has been rather severely politicized in the past month of so. There has been lobbying on both sides, some done by professionals. 
A letter was presented from Christopher Urbina, Executive Director and Chief Medical Officer of the Colorado Department of Public Health and Environment noting that Childrens Colorado is licensed to provide emergency services at the St Joseph location. He believes that any facility so licensed should be included on “standard public signage used to guide patients and families to their intended destination,” Since he was not present at the meeting he was not asked for clarification of the license i.e. “hospital unit” vs. “Community Clinic Emergency Center or CCEC.”
A letter was presented from Representative Beth McCann and Senator Mike Johnson recommending that Childrens at St Joseph be added to the signs. Their input is appreciated but one of the discussants noted that this is a Denver issue not a state issue and it will be resolved in Denver.
A lively discussion ensued. Childrens believes theirs is an emergency room that should be added to the guide signs for 18th and York approved at our October meeting. The group was admonished not to go into the weeds of qualifications or board certifications as the bottom line is that theirs is a licensed emergency room. A precedent is set by the 2007 revisions of the guide signs which should be followed. Any facility providing 24 hour emergency care needs a sign.
Others noted the original purpose of the signs and the difference in external and internal signage. Others asked how true life threatening pediatric emergencies can be managed without the resources of a full service pediatric hospital and if the public good would best be served if the high acuity patients were sent directly to a full service pediatric hospital. Others noted the acute care services provided in the facility allows employed pediatricians to sign out to the facility, thus eliminating their night call. There was also some discussion about the dangers of that intersection and the risk of increased signage at that location.

After all present had the opportunity to discuss the issue and ask questions it was clear that there would be no consensus so an open vote was held. The voting members of the Forum voted not to recommend to the City that Childrens at St Joseph be added to the guide signs approved at the September meeting for 18th and York. Thus the recommendation made at the October 2011 meeting was confirmed.There are eleven possible votes:

Representatives of 2 organizations did not attend
A representative of 1 organization was present but left before the vote

2 representatives abstained

2 representatives voted in favor of adding Childrens at St Joseph to the guide signs

4 representatives voted against adding Childrens at St Joseph to the guide signs

Election of Members At Large and the Chairman
Hospital Shared Services was confirmed as the institutional member at large. Brantigan was confirmed as the community member at large and the chairman for another year.

Councilman Brooks Report

Cleves AME Church is considering opening its facility to the homeless at night. This bears observation.

There being no other business, the meeting was adjourned.

Charles O. Brantigan, MD, FACS

Chairman, Hospital District Urban Design Forum 
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UUDF Minutes 31 January 2012 Page 3

